REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 6th July 2020 via Zoom

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, R Jenkins, C Mutten, M Edge, T Rednall, C Willimott and P Bagshaw, and the Parish Clerk C Dickson. CCllr B Iles, DCllr G Nurden, Mr C Bradbury and 3 members of the public were in attendance.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.

1-07) Apologies for Absence

Cllrs T Davey (work), R Holt (work).  Accepted.
2-07) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

Cllr Mutten: item 9b, permissive path; item 16 ii, payments; item 19, quotes for the steps, bridge, boardwalk, kissing gates and fence for the permissive path
3-07)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 1st June 2020 were amended at item 9-06) from ‘No overnight camping’ to ‘No overnight caravans or camping’ and ‘No parking’ to ‘No overnight parking’.  The revised minutes were approved, with 1 abstention, to be a true record.  The minutes will be signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 25th June 2020 were approved, with 2 abstentions, to be a true record, and will be sign by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.

4-07)  Matters Arising

The Clerk has sent the requested letters of thanks to Mr Snell and Mrs Blanche.

The Village Hall is not opening yet.  It will be reviewed at the end of July.

The bins for the boats are now on Riverside. Thanks to Peter Smith for the prompt.  They are also hopefully labelled correctly now.

Cllr Rednall has found a list of pieces of land owned by Norfolk County Council which includes the Reedham Primary School playing field.

Cllr Mutten has mowed the footpath from Barn Owl Close to Witton Green.  The lumps of tarmac on the footpath have been notified to the foreman of the Barn Owl Close development, who will investigate.
Cll Rushbrook queried that the money from the advertising on the noticeboard on Riverside used to go towards the flowers purchased from Moulton Nurseries.  There is no advertising any more as the noticeboard was replaced by Broadland last year.

Public Participation
County Councillor Iles was unable to submit a report due to technical issues.

District Councillor Grant Nurden:  Broadland DC held an Extraordinary Council meeting on 30 June to review the 2020/21 Budgets. The finance team has been hard at work trying to ‘best guess’ how the pandemic would impact the current years’ budget as well as the Medium Term Financial Plan. The following key decisions were made:

· The 20/21 income budget is reduced by £431k for the year. There are a number of income streams that are affected such as Planning, Waste charges, council tax recovery, etc. that are reduced by 25%.

· Direct emergency response costs (General Allowance and Housing Costs to support the homeless) are increased by £500k and the cost of Council Tax support is increased by £224k for the year.

· An additional £100k has been allocated for Hardship Payments – £150 discounts awarded to all working age Council Tax Support claimants experiencing hardship.

· The estimated surplus for 20/21 of £62k is to be retained as a contingency for any additional spending pressures.

· The in year savings in respect of the vacant posts and training budgets are agreed.

DCllr Nurden confirmed that in order to receive the BDC grant funding allocated for the Permissive Path the Clerk should forward invoices to Kirstin Hughes.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: There were two issues with the play equipment safety inspection for July. The wooden swings in the small children’s play area, the bolts that hold the metal bar which the swings hang off, require replacing at a cost of £13.00 from Amazon, and the end of the Zip Line, the spring buffer assembly has collapsed so the spring cannot absorb or cushion the impact of the Zip Line trolly. I fastened the Zip Line seat up so no one could use it, but this had been pulled down and used, the Zip Line seat has now been removed to prevent this happening again. 
All the play equipment is still barriered off, due to the Coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak, the play equipment will remain closed for July and will be reviewed again end of this month.
People are still not complying with the 1mtr plus social distance rule on the playing field.
Decorating in the village hall is now complete.
The village hall management all agreed not to open up the village hall. 
We are still hosting online virtual Quiz Nights on Facebook and YouTube which seems very popular with people.
Public
A member of the public reported that some garden waste has fly tipped next to the public toilets.  This could have come from a garden in the village that was cleared on the same day.

5-07) Planning Applications

None received.
6-07) Information and Update by the Tree Warden

The Tree Warden made an inspection of the trees at the Village Hall after a request from a neighbouring parishioner.  Several trees were identified as needing coppicing/pollarding/felling. A list has been sent to Cllr Hale and the Community Association, who will liaise to see if some of them can be dealt with ‘in house’.  Any works undertaken will be on the Tree Warden’s advice.
7-07) Update for the Allotments

Cllr Bagshaw reported that lots of harvesting has been going on. There is a good community spirit now. No issues to report.  

8-07) To Receive an update from the PCC

Cllr Rushbrook reported that the church is now open on Saturdays 9.30 to 4.30pm.
9-07) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

The sensor was located on Halvergate Road next to Pettitts in June.  Data was similar to previous times, the 85% centile was 35.7mph, in a 30mph limit.  Last April it was 35mph.  However the number of vehicles was significantly less, 5,500 compared to 8,000 last time.

In May the sensor was located on the Freethorpe Road.  The 85% centile was 43.2mph, compared to 43mph last time. Similarly there were only 14,000 vehicle movements compared to 21,000.

It is currently located on Mill Road.  

At the last meeting a requested was received for it to be located on The Hills.  Cllr Pittam has not been able to find a suitable post.  If an acceptable location can be identified then it may be possible to install a post.
b) Permissive Path

Following the Parish Council meeting on the 25th June the Clerk got 3 copies of the documents bound. A meeting was held at Mr Mike Fiske’s house and Cllrs Hale and Bagshaw signed the document on behalf of the Council, Cllr Mutten signed as landowner, and Mr Fiske signed as witness. The documents are now with the Broads Authority for Mr John Packman to sign and stamp with the BA seal.

c) 2nd Limpenhoe turning

Still no update received.  
10-07)  Correspondence Received

None to report.
11-07) To explore ways in which the Parish Council can support local businesses as they reopen after the Covid-19 restrictions

Cllr Rednall believes the Parish Council should be supporting and encouraging local businesses to open safely and contacted a Councillor from Acle Parish Council to ask what help they are offering their local businesses.  They have launched a ‘Shop Local - Shop Acle’ initiative, supported by Broadland District Council. They have compiled a list of businesses and groups in Acle including opening times, services offered, safety precautions, and have advertised the groups on their website and Facebook pages.  A leaflet is also being produced.  A Covid-19 defusing machine is being sourced which will be made available to the Primary School for free and a small charge made to the local businesses and community centre.  Acle have also set up a food bank, which could be advertised in Reedham

The Council was very supportive of the idea and asked Cllr Rednall to explore the initiative further. 
12-07) Notice board

The quote received was just over the budget of £1500, £1,541. This was unanimously approved.
13-07) Website Accessibility Requirements
New regulations require the Council to have a plan of action and an accessibility statement on the website by the 23rd September.  Details were circulated to Councillors.  The Clerk will work through the recommendations before the next meeting. 
14-07) Social Media Policy

The Social Media Policy was unanimously approved.

15-07) Current Policies

a. Financial Regulations
Section 2.2 states a Councillor, other than the Chairman or a cheque signatory, shall verify the bank reconciliations.  Currently this is not complied with.  Cllr Pittam will check the current bank reconciliation.

The value above which contracts must be advertised has been amended from £60,000 to £25,000 in line with the Standing Orders.

The amended Financial Regulations were approved by the Council.

b. Review of Internal Control

The Review of Internal Control was approved by the Council.

c. Review of Audit

The Review of Audit was approved by the Council.  The Clerk will look for an alternative Internal Auditor for 2020/21.
16-07) Financial Matters

i. The monthly Income and Expenditure report had been circulated to councillors before the meeting.
ii. Payments presented for approval:
Mr C Mutten - Permissive Path annual payment



£     349.00
Moulton Nurseries - plants for Riverside




£       73.82

C Dickson - salary June 2020 (incl 10 hours overtime)


£     571.51
C Dickson - expenses June 2020





£       92.38
Nicholas Hancox Solicitors Ltd - Permissive Path advice


£     780.00
Total   = 







            £  1,866.71
The Council approved all the payments presented.  The payment to Mr Mutten will be withheld until the Broads Authority have signed the Permissive Path Agreement.
17-07) Items for the Next Agenda
2nd Limpenhoe Turning

Public
The Clerk advised that she will be on holiday from the 1st August to the 15th August.

The Wherryman’s statue has not been permanently removed but has been taken away for renovation.

A member of the public reported that the bottle bank at the bottom of Middle Hill is full and he will be phoning them tomorrow.

Mr Bradbury thanked the Council for the money for the grant and recycling credits.  It will go towards making the Village Hall Covid-19 safe.  The Community Association would be interested in the Covid cleaner that Acle are getting.  Following the advice from ACRE there was too much cleaning needed to be able to reopen that Village Hall. 

18-07) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 7th September 2020 at 7.30 pm unless an additional meeting is called.  Depending on the Coronavirus restrictions in place at the time this meeting will either be held in the Village Hall, online via Zoom, or a mixture of the two.
The meeting finished at 20:25.

All members of the public and Cllr Mutten left the meeting.

Closed session: This session is held with the public and press being excluded from the meeting in accordance with Section 1 of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 for the following items of business on the grounds that they may involve the likely disclosure of confidential and exempt information

19-07) To consider quotes received for the stepts, bridge, boardwalk, kissing gates and fence for the permissive path
The Clerk contacted 4 companies for a quote: one did not reply, 2 were met for a site visit, and a third failed to turn up for an arranged site visit.  Cllr Hale also met a contractor on site.  

The Council considered the 2 quotes were received from all 5 companies and unanimously agreed to accept the quote from Reedham Building Company to install the composite steps, decking, boardwalk and kissing gates with materials provided by Kacey Distributors, the composite Bison Bridge supplied by Secure-a-Field, and the fence. The costs will be:
Bridge - £5,110.00 + VAT

Materials - £5,743.05 + VAT

Installation - £9,713.00 + VAT

Fence - £1,913.00 + VAT

Total - £22,479.05

The Clerk will contact BDC for the £5,000 grant.

2 members of the public rejoined the meeting.  The Clerk will investigate whether S106 funds can be used for maintenance of the play equipment.
The meeting finished at 20:45.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.5.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	7,500.00
	7,500.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	
	

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	
	117.86

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	1,150.00

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	222.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	406.94
	884.57

	GLASS & MISC
	57.63
	638.87
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	304.30
	304.30

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	
	37.50

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	
	

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	148.00

	GRASS CUTTING
	159.82
	159.82
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	7,717.45
	8,298.69
	
	TOTAL
	711.24
	2,864.72

	NCF Community Grant
	
	1,000.00
	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	

	HMRC VAT
	
	
	
	VAT
	
	19.43

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	

	S106
	
	
	
	S106
	
	

	TRANSFER
	
	
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.5.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.5.20
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	17,052.96
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	24,536.47
	

	INCOME
	7,717.45
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-711.24
	
	
	
	24,536.47
	

	
	24,059.17
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	295
	25.00
	

	TRANSFER
	0.00
	
	
	304
	148.00
	

	Community Grant
	0.00
	
	
	310
	304.30
	

	
	
	
	
	Add: unpresented receipt
	
	

	BALANCE
	24,059.17
	
	
	BALANCE
	24,059.17
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.5.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	265.00
	265.00

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	265.00
	265.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.5.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.5.20
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,409.89
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,144.89
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	add: unpresented deposit
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-265.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,144.89
	
	
	
	1,144.89
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	£65,405.66
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 1.4.2020

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	
	
	TRANSFERS
	
	

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.5.20
	
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AT 21.5.20
	

	BLANCE B/FWD
	40,201.60
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	40,201.60
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	40,201.60
	
	
	
	40,201.60
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